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Abstract 
This study tries to study employees’ positive emotional state intervention, 
which induces positive emotional state of employees, especially considering 
the positive emotional states promoting effect on employees’ mental health. 
In this study, 50 employees of a medical institution were selected from the 
randomized experimental group and the control group. The results show 
that, using the method of positive emotion diary can significantly enhance the 
level of employees’ positive emotions and can effectively reduce the level of 
negative emotion, effectively reduce the level of employees’ emotional ex-
haustion. There is a significant positive correlation between the change of 
employees’ positive emotions and the change of employees’ psychological 
capital. 
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1. Introduction 

Job burnout caused by job stress has become one of the most common problems 
among enterprise employees. The adverse consequences, such as the decline in 
employee performance and the increase in turnover rate, are increasingly prom-
inent. Psychological capital refers to the psychological state that can lead em-
ployees to positive organizational behavior, to positive psychology and positive 
organizational behavior (POB). Luthans and Youssef, based on the analysis of 
the difference between economic capital, social capital and human capital and 
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characteristics, put forward the concept of PsyCap in organization and man-
agement. It is beyond the human capital and social capital, and can have on the 
cultivation and development of the individual, and will gain a competitive ad-
vantage (Luthans et al., 2004). 

If employees can improve their “psychological capital” (Luthans et al., 2004) 
level and work with a sense of self-efficacy and happiness, it can not only alle-
viate job burnout, but also improve job performance. However, there have been 
many researches on the definition and structure of the concept of psychological 
capital, as well as its influence on employees’ job attitude and behavior. There 
has not been sufficient research evidence and theoretical support for the forma-
tion mechanism of employees’ psychological capital. The study uses the Broa-
den-and-Build theory of positive emotions as the theoretical basis for positive 
emotions intervention effects on employees’ psychological capital, in order to be 
the formation mechanism of innovative psychological capital theory. At the 
same time, this study also has a certain practical significance for continuous im-
provement of employees’ job burnout and performance. 

2. Background and Hypotheses 

Psychological capital refers to the self-efficacy, hope, optimism and resilience 
four positive mental abilities, they are all psychological state can be measured, 
the development and management, and enable the individual to achieve more 
effective job performance (Luthans et al., 2004; Luthans et al., 2012). Foreign 
scholars formed some psychological capital impact on employee attitude and 
behavior of the empirical research results: Luthans et al. (2005), to explore the 
relationship between psychological capital and job performance, the results show 
that the employees of hope, optimism and resilience three positive psychological 
state, all have positive correlation with job performance. Luthans et al. (2006) 
studied the predictive effect of employees’ psychological capital on their job at-
titude. The results showed that the psychological capital of employees is posi-
tively correlated with their job satisfaction and organizational commitment. 
Avey (2007) studied the relationship between psychological capital and em-
ployee absenteeism through empirical study. The results showed that hope and 
optimism were negatively correlated with involuntary and voluntary absences. 
Recent research evidence shows that psychological capital can significantly im-
prove the job performance and quality of life of employees (Baron, Franklin, & 
Hmieleski, 2013). 

Baron et al. found that entrepreneurs with high psychological capital can im-
prove their subjective happiness by reducing pressure (Baron, Franklin, & 
Hmieleski, 2013). Domestic scholars have also carried out some relevant empir-
ical studies. The above research evidence shows that psychological capital has a 
positive influence on employees’ job attitude, behavior and performance. What 
is the mechanism and what factors play a key role in the formation of psycho-
logical capital? Research on organizational behavior shows that psychological 
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capital is closely related to positive emotions in organizations (Avey, Wernsing, 
& Luthans, 2008). Little et al. (2007) found that positive emotions were signifi-
cantly correlated with hope (motivation and path), optimism and resilience in 
psychological capital. Avery findings such as positive emotions and psychologi-
cal capital are the employees of attitude and behavior have significant predictive 
effect, the interaction of the psychological capital and alertness to predict em-
ployees’ positive emotions (Avey, Wernsing, & Luthans, 2008). Positive emotion 
is a unique immediate response to something meaningful to an individual, and it 
is a temporary pleasure (Fredrickson, 2001a & 2001b).  

Whether positive emotion can explain the formation mechanism of em-
ployees’ psychological capital has been partially studied, mainly involving expe-
rimental research on individual resilience. Fredrickson in 1998 proposed the 
broaden-and-build theory of positive emotions. The theory is that positive emo-
tions can build personal resilience, stress response, happiness, trust, mental 
health and physical health of resources. Through the experimental research, Tu-
gade and Fredrickson (2007) found that positive emotion is an effective factor of 
mental toughness, high tenacity individuals use positive emotions from the 
stressful events cheer up and find a positive meaning to get recovered, Anthony 
(2006), such as the resilience into the study of emotion and stress recovery in 
daily life, through the study of stress response diary everyday life form, found 
that positive emotions will enhance in everyday life to find the positive signific-
ance of stressful life events, so as to achieve the pressure recovery. The above re-
search evidence seems to show that his broaden-and-build theory of positive 
emotions provides a theoretical basis for the development and improvement of 
employees’ psychological capital level. 

In the workplace, the introduction of the concept of positive emotion of em-
ployees’ psychological capital formation mechanism, both for organizational 
behavior and health psychology research has the important value of innovation. 
The intervention method of positive emotion enriches the research paradigm of 
psychological capital intervention, which has certain guiding significance for the 
practice of healthy organization construction and human resource development. 
Through the method of positive emotions to intervene, this study attempts to 
effectively improve enterprise employees’ positive emotional level, and try to 
find positive emotions ascending variable is the result of the psychological capi-
tal and other employees. 

3. Methods and Procedures 
3.1. Participants 

The subjects were nurses who came from a medical institution. Before the sur-
vey, the researchers identified the subjects. A total of 50 samples were identified 
and 50 sets of questionnaires were issued according to the standard of “keeping 
diary every day for 1 consecutive month after being employed and knowing the 
purpose of this study”. The questionnaire contains two parts: pre-test and 
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post-test, which happened before and after the experiment. The contents of the 
pre-test and post-test are consistent, including psychological capital, positive 
and negative emotions, emotional exhaustion, and stress response scale. 25 sub-
jects in the experimental group were recorded daily positive events. A control 
group of 25 subjects recorded daily activities. A total of 42 people participated in 
the one-step analysis, with the recovery rate of 84%. The subjects who did not 
complete the diary and the subjects who did not complete the questionnaire 
were excluded, a total of 8 people. The specific information of the subjects is 
shown in Table 1. 

3.2. Measures 

PsyCap. PsyCap was measured by the Psychological Capital Questionnaire 
(PCQ) developed by Luthans et al. (2007). The four scales measuring the four 
components of PsyCap (resiliency, optimism, hope and self-efficacy) have been 
validated by confirmatory factor analysis across multiple samples (Luthans et al., 
2007). The original scale consisted of 24 items. Participants were asked to rate the 
extent to which each item applied to them over the past 3 months and rate their 
agreement on a six-point Likertscale (1 = totally disagree, 6 = totally agree). 
Higher scores for each dimension indicate higher levels of self-efficacy, hope, re-
siliency and optimism, respectively. The alpha coefficient for pre-test PsyCap 

 
Table 1. Descriptive statisticsfor demographic variables (N = 42). 

Variable   Percentage Variable   Percentage 

Gender Male 8 19.0 Education Junior high school or below 0 0 

 Female 34 81.0  High school/secondary school 1 2.4 

 Missing data 0 0  Junior college 10 23.8 

Age ≤25 2 4.8  Undergraduate 23 54.8 

 26 - 30 3 7.1  Master or above 8 19.0 

 31 - 35 15 35.7  Missing data 0 0 

 36 - 40 10 23.8 Marital status Married 39 92.9 

 41 - 45 8 19.0  Single 2 4.8 

 46 - 50 4 9.5  Divorced or widowed 1 2.4 

 ≥51 4 9.5  Missing data 0 0 

 Missing data 0 0 Position General staff 13 31.0 

Seniority 1 - 2 1 2.4  Grassroots Leadership 8 19.0 

 3 - 4 1 2.4  Operational management 20 47.6 

 5 - 10 14 33.3  Department head 1 2.4 

 11 - 15 7 16.7  Missing data 0 0 

 16 - 20 18 42.9     

 ≥21 1 2.4     

 Missing data 0 0     
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was .87. The alpha coefficient for post-test PsyCap was .88. 
Positive emotions and negative emotions. Research by Watson et al. De-

velopment of positive emotions negative emotion scale (Watson, Clark, & Telle-
gen, 1988), scale by positive emotions and negative emotions of two subscales, 
only in positive emotions scale, this study contains 10 mood describe the term 
project, asked participants to evaluate each within a certain time to experience 
emotional intensity, using Likert 7 point scale (0 = never, 6 = always). The alpha 
coefficient for pre-test positive emotions was .86. The alpha coefficient for 
post-test positive emotions was .89. The alpha coefficient for pre-test negative 
emotions was .92. The alpha coefficient for post-test negative emotions was .89. 

Emotional exhaustion. This study use the “emotional exhaustion” subscale 
developed by Maslach et al. in the Chinese version of the Maslach hands inven-
tory-general Survey by Shi Kan and Li Chaoping. There are five items in the 
subscale, one of which is: working all day is really stressful for me. Likert sev-
en-point scale (0 for “never” and 6 for “always”) was adopted. The alpha coeffi-
cient for pre-test was .87. The alpha coefficient for post-test negative emotions 
was .92. 

Pressure reaction. In this study, the working pressure scale prepared by Chen 
Suzhang (1981) was used as an indicator to measure the pressure response. This 
scale can measure the pressure of the four dimensions of psychological symp-
toms, as an indirect measure of the participants work pressure, a total of 15 top-
ics including: Anxiety (4 questions), one of the entries for “my work makes me 
feel fidget or nervousness.” Fatigue (4 questions), one of the items is “I feel very 
tired after work every day”. Depressed (4 questions), one of the items is “at 
work, I feel down and down”. Low self-esteem (3 questions), one of the items in 
question is “I feel I am extremely successful in my current position”. Likert 5 
point scale was adopted (1 is “strongly agree”, 5 is “strongly disagree”). Every 
subscales were a fraction, and summary the subscales scores into a total score, 
indirect index to represent the participants work pressure, the higher the score, 
the said work the greater the impact on their psychological pressure. The alpha 
coefficient for pre-test was .78. The alpha coefficient for post-test negative emo-
tions was .84. 

A back-translation method (Brislin, 1980) was used to translate the scales into 
Chinese if the Chinese version is not available. 

3.3. Experimental Procedures 

First of all, all subjects were randomized into groups (in practice, the experi-
mental group and the experimental group’s research materials were randomly 
treated, and the processed materials were distributed to the subjects in order). 
The subjects were asked to complete various scales in the study materials and 
then given instructions. Positive emotions intervention group instructions as 
follows: “please in the next month, in the form of a diary records to make you 
happy things, including work and life aspects (not less than 5 things). Even if it’s 
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just a few small details, such as a colleague praising you, buying a good book, 
having a nice day and meeting a new friend. Simply describe the event and de-
scribe how you felt. Control group subjects’ instructions are as follows: “in the 
next month, in the form of a diary records the life that you never notice (not less 
than 5 things), for example, you what lesson today, do what matter, see what 
people …”. 

After the experiment begun, subjects were asked to keep a diary at 8pm every 
day. After 1 month, all subjects completed the scales in the materials again. 
Within one month of the control survey intervention, the task execution of the 
subjects was investigated. The researchers provided each participant with a pen 
and diary and sent a text message every two days to remind them to complete 
the experiment. Subjects who fail to complete the diary as required and fail to 
submit the questionnaire will be excluded. 

4. Results 
4.1. Statistical Analysis 

The data analysis in this study mainly includes descriptive statistics, correlation 
analysis and covariate one-way Anova test, etc., and is mainly completed by 
SPSS 18.0. 

4.2. Descriptive Statistics 

Descriptive Statistics results are shown in Table 2 and Table 3. 

4.3. Comparison of Differences between the Experimental Group  
and the Control Group 

The method of single factor covariance analysis of independent samples was 
used in this study. 

1) For positive emotions, the homogeneity of regression coefficient was tested 
first, as shown in Table 4. 

The results showed that “the positive emotion pre-test between the groups” 
indicated that it was consistent with the assumption of homogeneity of regres-
sion coefficient F(1,38) = .409, p < .005, and the subsequent covariance analysis test 
could be carried out, as shown in Table 5. 

The results showed that the main effect of the positive emotion intervention 
on the positive emotion measured after the positive emotion intervention 
reached the edge when the positive emotion measured before was controlled, 
F(1,39) = 3.22, p < .001, It indicates that the intervention method of recording pos-
itive emotional events has effectively improved the subjects’ positive emotions. 

2) To test the homogeneity of regression coefficient for negative emotions, see 
Table 6. 

According to the results of a pretest “the negative emotions pre-test between 
the groups” item of F(1,38) = 2.801, p > .05, shows that conforms to the regression 
coefficients of homogeneity assumption, can take the next step of analysis of co-
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variance test, as shown in Table 7. 
The results showed that the main effect of the positive emotion intervention 

on the negative emotion measurement was significant when the negative emo-
tion was controlled, F(1,39) = 30.966, p < .001, The intervention method that indi-
cated the positive emotion event record significantly reduced the negative emo-
tion of the subjects. 

3) For emotional exhaustion, the homogeneity of regression coefficient was 
first tested, as shown in Table 8. 

The results showed that “the emotional exhaustion pre-test between the 
groups” indicated that it was consistent with the assumption of homogeneity of 
regression coefficient and could be tested by the next covariance analysis, F(1,38) = 
2.343, p > .05, as shown in Table 9. 

The results showed that the main effect of positive emotion intervention on 
post-test mood failure was significant when the pre-test mood failure was con-
trolled, F(1,39) = 7.926, p < .01, The intervention indicated that the recording of 
positive emotional events significantly reduced the subjects’ emotional exhaus-
tion. 

Under the conditions of this study, the work satisfaction of the pre-test was 
controlled, and the main effect of positive emotion intervention on the post-test 
work satisfaction was not significant, F(1,39) = .866, p = .358; The pre-test stress 
response was controlled, and the main effect of positive emotional intervention 
on post-test stress response was not significant, F(1,39) = .449, p = .507. 

4.4. Correlation Analysis of the Difference in Test Scores between  
the Experimental Group and the Test Group before and after  
the Test 

Considering the positive emotions and other variables in this study to change, 
namely after the relationship between the measurement result, a pre-test result, 
closer to Fredrickson put forward the construction of positive emotions, so, this 
study finally all variables before test after test results did difference processing, 
trying to make the difference between the variable correlation analysis and re-
gression analysis focuses on the psychological capital amount of change in posi-
tive emotions change and other intermediary role between the variable changes, 
as shown in Table 10. 

This study found that positive emotions change quantity variables with the 
results of other jobs had no significant correlation between the amount, so under 
the condition of this research, to further the psychological capital change quan-
tity in positive emotions and other work test result change the intermediary role 
between the quantity But we through the correlation coefficient of the inspection, 
found that positive emotions change and the change of the psychological capital 
amount related significantly, r = .426, p < .01, It seems that the improvement of 
employees’ positive emotions can positively predict the improvement of their 
psychological capital. 
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Table 2. The mean of positive and negative emotions. 

Group Positive emotions Negative emotions 

 Pre-test Post-test Pre-test Post-test 

Experimental 
group 

2.50 
(.41) 

2.80 
(.46) 

1.76 
(.74) 

1.36 
(.31) 

Control group 
2.43 
(.93) 

2.43 
(.87) 

2.04 
(.79) 

1.91 
(.64) 

 
Table 3. The mean of the dependent variables. 

Group PsyCap Pressure reaction Emotional exhaustion 

 Pre-test Post-test Pre-test Post-test Pre-test Post-test 

Experimental group 
4.25 
(.58) 

4.51 
(.45) 

2.75 
(.51) 

2.63 
(.39) 

2.29 
(1.10) 

1.79 
(.85) 

Control group 
4.23 

(.58） 
4.26 
(.62) 

2.93 
(.45) 

2.83 
(.65) 

2.59 
(1.36) 

2.48 
(1.61) 

Note: standard deviation in brackets. 

 
Table 4. Regression coefficient homogeneity test. 

Source of  
variability 

Quadratic sum Degree of freedom Mean square F 

Between-group 4.637 2 2.318 6.795** 

Pre-test of PE 2.569 1 2.569 7.529** 

Between-group × 
PE Pre-test 

.139 1 .139 .409 

Intra-group 12.965 38 .341  

Total 309.194 42   

Note: PE = Positive emotions, *p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001. 

 
Table 5. Variance analysis table of positive emotion. 

Source of  
variability 

Quadratic sum Degree of freedom Mean square F 

Pre-test of PE 5.713 1 5.713 17.002*** 

Between-group 1.082 1 1.082 3.220 (p = .08) 

Intra-group 13.105 39 .336  

Total 309.194 42   

Note: PE = Positive emotions,*p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001. 

 
Table 6. Regression coefficient homogeneity test. 

Source of  
variability 

Quadratic sum Degree of freedom Mean square F 

Between-group 7.295 2 3.648 22.973*** 

Pre-test of NE .807 1 .807 5.080* 
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Continued 

Between-group × 
NE Pre-test 

.112 1 .445 2.801 

Intra-group 6.034 38 .159  

Total 121.953 42   

Note: NE = Negative emotions,*p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001. 
 
Table 7. Variance analysis table of positive emotion. 

Source of  
variability 

Quadratic sum Degree of freedom Mean square F 

Pre-test of NE .546 1 .546 3.288** 

Between-group 10.288 2 5.144 30.966*** 

Intra-group 6.478 39 .166  

Total 121.953 42   

Note: NE = Negative emotions*p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001. 

 
Table 8. Regression coefficient homogeneity test. 

Source of variability Quadratic sum Degree of freedom Mean square F 

Between-group .472 2 .236 .766 

Pre-test of EE 34.711 1 34.711 112.711*** 

Between-group × EE 
Pre-test 

.722 1 .722 2.343 

Intra-group 11.703 38 .308  

Total 272.120 42   

Note: EE = Emotional exhaustion,*p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001. 

 
Table 9. Variance analysis table of emotional exhaustion. 

Source of  
variability 

Quadratic sum Degree of freedom Mean square F 

Pre-test of EE 36.782 1 36.782 115.461*** 

Between-group 2.525 1 2.525 7.926** 

Intra-group 12.424 39 .319  

Total 272.120 42   

Note: EE = Emotional exhaustion,*p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001. 

 
Table 10. Descriptive statistics of major difference variables. 

 Mean s.d. 1 2 3 4 5 

1 ΔPE .291 .511      

2 ΔNE −.408 .762 .143     

3 ΔPsyCap .260 .399 .426* −.152    

4 ΔEE −.500 .568 −.217 .248 −.009 −.589**  

5 ΔPR −.121 .460 .206 .329 −.292 −.730** .657** 

Note: n = 22; PR = Pressure reaction,*p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001;” Δ “denotes the result of post-test - 
pre-test. 
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5. Discussion 

It was found that the intervention of positive emotional event recording method 
could improve employees’ positive emotional level, which was consistent with 
the previous research results. Research shows that the positive emotion event 
recording method is an effective intervention method to improve individual 
positive emotion level. 

Positive emotional intervention can effectively reduce the negative emotional 
level of employees and effectively reduce the emotional exhaustion level of em-
ployees. According to the extension and construction theory of positive emo-
tions, positive emotions can effectively undo the undoing effect of negative emo-
tions. Evidence of the cancellation effect of positive emotions suggests that 
people may respond to negative emotions by acquiring positive emotions, the-
reby improving psychological well-being and improving physical health. The 
results of this study verify the hypothesis of the cancellation effect of positive 
emotions. Although this study did not find the cancellation effect of positive 
emotion intervention on employees’ stress response, the data showed that the 
stress response of the experimental group also tended to decrease. Experimental 
group and control group did not reach significant difference, on the one hand 
may be due to the intervention of the schedule is shorter, on the other hand, 
based on past evidence of the Broaden-and-Build theory of positive emotions, 
positive emotions for the cancellation of the negative emotions, in effect, mainly 
concentrated in the individual physiological reaction and depression on these 
variables, and the concept of the stress response of employees, its extension is a 
physiological reaction and depression is more extensive. 

The results showed that positive emotional intervention did not improve em-
ployee’s job satisfaction effectively. According to the previous literature review, 
some studies have shown that there are five main factors in the structure of job 
satisfaction, namely, job itself, promotion, salary, managers and working part-
ners. In other words, besides individual factors, organizational factors are also 
very important in determining job satisfaction. Participants in this study, re-
searchers found, sample, and their job satisfaction level is likely to be affected by 
the organizational factors, and shows different from previous research results, 
the employees’ positive emotional states can positively predict their job satisfac-
tion level. 

The results of this study found that the change of employees’ positive emo-
tions was positively correlated with the change of their psychological capital. In 
other words, the change of positive emotion can positively predict the change of 
psychological capital. To a certain extent, it verifies that positive emotions can 
promote employees’ psychological capital. 

6. Conclusion 

In positive mood events under the condition of recording intervention for 28 
days, this study found that positive emotions intervention can enhance the level 
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of the employee’s positive emotions, and can effectively reduce the staff level of 
negative emotion, effectively reduce the level of employees’ emotional exhaus-
tion. 

From the perspective of positive organizational behavior, this study explores 
the mechanism of positive emotions in organizations. The effect of positive 
emotion intervention on individual work outcome was investigated. It provides 
theoretical and practical guidance for hospital staff to improve their job satisfac-
tion and occupational mental health. 

This study builds and validates the theoretical model of the broaden-and-build 
theory of positive emotions in the workplace. The description of individual re-
sources in the theoretical model includes not only psychological resources but 
also physical resources. The division of resources can also include the resources 
within the individual and resources outside the individual. Therefore, the future 
introduction of the individual resources other than psychological capital will 
greatly enrich the application prospect of this theory in working conditions. 

Future studies can further extend the sampling range of the study sample. The 
survey and research object of this study are relatively fixed in region, occupation 
and industry, so the improvement of the external validity of the research results 
needs to be realized by further expanding the sampling range. Although the 
multivariate statistical method makes up for the insufficiency of sampling to 
some extent, the generalization of the conclusion needs to be further realized 
through more investigation and research. 

With the progress of positive emotion theory, researchers need to develop 
more effective positive emotion intervention programs. On the one hand, they 
can more effectively support the innovation of positive emotion theory; on the 
other hand, they will have more practical significance for both employees and 
organizations. 
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